Town of Jefferson

Board of Adjustment
Minutes
June 10, 2021
Chairman Kim Perry opened the meeting at 7: 40 p.m. 

Members present:  Chairman Kim Perry; Rodney Houghton, Tom Walker, Jason Call
Members absent:  Biff Wyman
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Mr. & Mrs. William Lauze, Fred Ingerson, Tara Munnelly, Attorney Leigh Willey, David Chessman, Mr. & Mrs. Michael O’Neill
Hearing of Appeal – Lauze
Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 194-2021.   William Lauze is applying for a Special Exception in compliance with Article III, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  Chairman Perry read the application.  Mr. Lauze, a currently federal licenced gunsmith, who had been leasing space in Whitefield is proposing to provide gunsmithing services from his home at 62 Sunset Paradise Road, Map 18, Lot 3H.  All firearms will be received and returned at the Village Gun Store in Whitefield through an agreement with the store’s owner.  There will be no client traffic coming and going from Mr. Lauze’s  home.  The property will continue as a single-family residence.  A daycare had been operating at this location by Mrs. Lauze but this has been closed and will not be operating.  There will be no signs, no foot traffic, or machinery creating loud noise.  No chemicals with strong odors or impacts to the environment will be used.  It will not change the character of the neighborhood in any way but the business will provide a needed service to the community as Mr. Lauze is the only licenced gunsmith in Coos County and provides services to both sportsmen and law enforcement.  The Board secretary read a letter from an abutter, David Socci, who expressed his support for Mr. Lauze’s plan saying the business in Whitefield was neat and well-kept and he was confident this would continue at Mr. Lauze’s home.  An agent from the US Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms had spoken to the Board secretary to confirm Mr. Lauze’s application.   No other communications from the public had been received.  There being no further questions or comments Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing.
Deliberations began.  
The proposed use shall be one permitted by the Land Use Ordinance as a Special Exception.  This will be a small, home-based business with no traffic or signs.  No objectionable effects to the surrounding area are expected and will not create a high volume, business atmosphere.  There were no objections heard from abutters.
The specific site is an appropriate location and of adequate size for such use.  The map and photos confirm this.
The use will not adversely affect the adjacent area and the proposed use will be in keeping with the stated purpose of the Land Use Ordinance.  Traffic and noise will be kept to a minimum, it will continue to be a family residence while providing needed services to the area, and the business will increase revenue to the town.
Jason Call made the motion to grant the Special Exception requested, seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mr. & Mrs. Lauze thanked the Board and left the meeting.
Hearing of Appeal – Haley’s Woods and Gracie’s Land

Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 195-2020.  Tara Munnelly, owner of Haley’s Woods and Gracie’s Land, a campground formerly operated for many years as Josselyn’s Log Cabins, 306 North Road, Jefferson, NH is applying for a Variance in compliance with Article IV, Section 1 of the Land Use Ordinance.  The applicant proposes to replace a non-conforming travel trailer with a 400 square foot cabin on a 10’ x 24’ foundation on Map 5, Lot 1 at 4 Blue Spruce Circle.  The Board secretary read the application which had a lengthy supplement which included attached diagrams, maps, and pictures.  Attorney Willey, representing Ms. Munnelly spoke, saying the new cabin replacing the trailer will not be seen from North Road and will have a new state approved septic system.  The application is asking to expand a non-conforming use but only to the extent it follows already existing use.  It is an expansion of use not size.  For example, a site with a tent camper could accommodate a smaller motor home, a reasonable expansion but not a change in use.  The Prowler camper now on site could still be used if not replaced.  There would be no adverse effects on the neighborhood.  An abutter, Fred Ingerson, said the history of the property went back some 40 years when the owner was denied cluster housing but snuck in more cabins and never stopped.  Attorney Willey reiterated her previous argument about expansion of a non-conforming use.  The Board secretary had an observation to make about a section of the application dealing with hardship saying that on page 4 of the supplement it stated Ms. Munnelly had done her due diligence before purchasing the campground.  She said she has received numerous questions over the years from realtors or potential property buyers about particular lots in the town asking about permits, regulations, zoning, floodplains, etc. any information before a purchase.  No questions came from Ms. Munnelly or to anyone else serving in some official capacity as a town employee of which she was aware.  There is a long history with this particular property and more records were still available in 2017 before the recent catastrophic fire which destroyed the town offices.  Jason Call said he was more focused on Article V, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance which addresses the density of units on a property. In a multi dwelling development the total available area is divided by the number of units.  This property is 15+ acres which already has at least 9 units.  There isn’t enough acreage available per unit which was why it couldn’t be considered as cluster housing in the past.  Attorney Willey said this shouldn’t be applied in this case and Mr. Call sited Section 2.9 of the Subdivision Regulations and Procedures under regulations which refers to rental units which this property contains.  Attorney Willey also said she was not representing Ms. Munnelly at the time she purchased the property in 2017.  Jason Call said he appreciated the state of the site at the time of sale but it shouldn’t be a basis to go forward.  Attorney Willey again said this is a natural extension of the business to which Mr. Call responded you are changing the use by going from a seasonal use to a year-round use with this particular unit.  He asked if the Fire Department had been asked to evaluate access to this particular unit and was told no they had not.  Fred Ingerson again spoke of disturbances on the property with unruly guests and an alarm which caused the Fire Department to respond to the site.  There have been illegal fireworks being set off and drunken parties. Attorney Willey said that most of these events have occurred before Ms. Munnelly took ownership and she has updated and rigorously enforced guest rules.  She is unaware of any more recent complaints in the last four years.  However Mr. Josselyn operated the property in the past, Ms. Munnelly is not operating it in a similar manner now.  Chairman Perry said only recent complaints should be considered not any previously ascribed to Mr. Josselyn’s ownership.  Jason Call confirmed he had not heard any recent complaints about how the property was being operated or disturbances there.                
The Board secretary reported she had received no other communications about this application.  Since there were no other questions or comments, Jason Call made the motion to close the public portion of the hearing, seconded by Rodney Houghton.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
There being no other comments or questions Chairman Perry closed the public portion of the hearing.    

Deliberations began.  

Tom Walker said this is where it can be stated as a condition of approval this property can only be operated as it is once the cabin is constructed as described and the trailer removed going forward into the future.  There will be no further expansion of the business.  A second condition is the state approved septic system for the cabin be installed and proof provided to the Board.  Ms. Munnelly said she agrees to those two conditions.  Chairman Perry said this is not proposing an additional rental unit on the site but a better unit in the cabin.  Yes, the use is expanding from just seasonal use but there is a tax advantage to the town plus the new unit might attract a better quality of clientele.  It isn’t visible from the road and not within any setback distances.  Ms. Munnelly also agreed to contact Chief Chris Milligan to give his opinion on any safety issue that may need correcting.  She certainly wants a safe environment for her guests. 
Jason Call led the Board in going through the criteria for granting a variance.

Granting the variance will not harm the public interest.  The town would receive an increase in tax revenue without a substantial impact on services.  The property will have a better looking building and slightly more traffic only through the winter months.  Rodney Houghton said we want businesses to do better in this town and have a positive impact on our community.
Granting the variance would do substantial justice because the cabin would be an upgrade and not intrusive to neighbors.  Values of surrounding properties would not be diminished.
The use is not contrary to the spirit of the ordinance as such rental units are allowed.
Denial of the variance would result in unnecessary hardship. Jason Call said this is where he had difficulty agreeing to all parts of the hardship criteria because these unique conditions existed before Ms. Munnelly agreed to purchase the property and she had the opportunity to inform herself of them.    

Rodney Houghton made the motion to grant the Variance requested with conditions: (1) there is to be no structures or rental units added to this property going forward into the future after the cabin as described in this application is constructed and the old trailer removed from the property or other future changes made to the business without approval from the Planning Board and (2) proof of installation of a state approved septic system be provided to the Board before the cabin is occupied.  The motion was seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote was three ayes to accept the motion and one nay cast by Jason Call.  There being at least three votes cast by the Board the Variance is granted. Ms. Munnelly and Attorney Willey thanked the Board and they and Mr. Ingerson left the meeting.
Hearing of Appeal – O’Neill

Chairman Perry opened the public hearing for case # 196-2020.  Michael and Pamela O’Neill are applying for a Variance in compliance with Article IV, Section 2 of the Land Use Ordinance.  The applicant proposes to build a detached storage garage closer than 50 feet to a property line. Their property is located at 431 Ingerson Road, Map 19, Lot 14.  Chairman Perry read the application which was accompanied by a picture of the proposed garage, a map of the site and a map of the surrounding neighborhood.  It is a large lot with a significant slope with buildings clustered in one spot at the end of about a 200 feet driveway.  There is a well on one side and the septic system on the other side of the home.  Mr. O’Neill estimated there is about 100 feet of forest between him and his nearest neighbor Mr. Chessman.  The garage will be 24’ x 28’ with an 8” porch and maybe 16 feet high at it’s peak.  There will be a side door to the building as well as two large garage doors.  An abutter, David Chessman, said he was concerned about how visible it would be from his place.  Mr. O’Neill indicated it would have a dark green metal roof and red cedar siding and should blend in with its surroundings.  Mr. Chessman said he was also concerned about water runoff and erosion control.  Mr. O’Neill assured him and the Board that this will be addressed during the site preparation work done by his contractor.  Mr. Chessman said he was not opposed to Mr. O’Neill’s proposal, he just wanted to have some questions answered.  Jason Call asked if this would be obstructing anyone’s view and was told it would not.  The Board secretary reported she had not received any other communications about this proposal.  Jason Call made the motion to close the public portion of the hearing seconded by Rodney Houghton.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Deliberations began.

Jason Call led the Board going through the list of criteria for granting the variance.  It will not be contrary to the public interest. The structure should blend into the surrounding area and the tax base is increased.  The spirit of the ordinance is preserved.  The property is still consistent with other residences in the area.  Substantial justice is done because it allows the owner to access vehicles and equipment closer to the home rather than way up a slope or into the woods.  The value of surrounding properties is not diminished.  Mr. O’Neill has planned the colors of his building to blend into the area and made arrangements to control any erosion from water.  Literal enforcement of the ordinance would result in unnecessary hardship.  The topography of the slope and the location of the well and septic system limit the area in which to practically place a garage.  Jason Call made the motion to grant the Variance requested, seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mr. & Mrs. O’Neill and Mr. Chessman thanked the Board and left the meeting.
Minutes

The minutes of the April 8, 2021 meeting were read.  An error was noted when Jenna Dutkewych was mistakenly named as Jenna Call (Call was her maiden name).  This will be corrected  Jason Call made the motion the minutes be approved as amended, seconded by Tom Walker.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

Other Business
An application from Anthony Plant, Map 1, Lots 28 on the corner of Turnpike Road and US Rt. 2 is almost complete.  The abutter list was not complete which Mr. Plant had submitted and needed to be updated   Mr. Plant has been notified by letter of the changes and the total he now owes for filing fees before a hearing can be scheduled.  There is a question about his adjoining lot which seems to be involved because of cars and materials on that lot as well but it hasn’t been listed as being part of the business.      
The Select Board said they are hoping to meet again with town boards and departments to improve communications but no date has been announced as yet.
Opal (Polly) Bronson has officially retired as Town Clerk after 54 years of service and Linda Cushman has been appointed acting Town Clerk for the duration of her term.  Clerks hours are changing to Monday and Tuesday only, with longer hours on Monday to accommodate people’s schedules.
Jason Call made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Tom Walker.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:12 p.m. 

_______________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
PAGE  
2

